Vernhams Dean Parish Council

	MINUTES OF MEETING
	:14th March 2016

	TIME OF MEETING
	:7.30 pm 

	venue of meeting
	:Millennium Hall Vernham Dean

	Type of meeting
	:ORDINARY

	present
	:mr m knight (MK)

	
	:mr h watkins (HW)

	
	: Mr P Nicoll (PN)

	
	:mr will hawkins (WH)

	
	:MRS M PERRY (MP)

	
	: MR W HAWKINS (WH)

	
	:MRs J DRURY (JD)

	Chaired by
	:mr R winch (Rw)

	in attendance
	:Mrs K Nightingale (KN)

: CLLR T ROLT (TR)

	Parishioners
	:1


	
	Apologies 
Cllr P Giddings.
	Action

	
	Register of Interest
No interests registered. 
	

	
	Urgent Matters

None raised.
	

	
	Minutes of meeting 11th January agreed and signed.
	

	
	Public Participation

None
	

	
	Update from the PFA

A permanent replacement for the Chair of the PFA has not yet been found so it has been agreed in the short term for RW and WH to attend any PFA meetings which will be managed by Mark Franklin. There is no shortage of volunteers to help out at events but there is a reluctance to attend meetings. Duties will be assigned at meetings for the various events. A volunteer has been found to take over the accounts. Fiona Doherty is no longer able to manage the bookings of the MUGA. It may be necessary to amend the Constitution if no permanent Chair can be found but it was felt that this interim solution was the best outcome in the short term.
	RW WH



	
	Update from the Flood Group 
Another walk through the village from Edgington House to the School identifying weak spots and areas of concern had been undertaken in February with MK and members of HCC – Simon Fry Engineer, Jessica Auther Graduate Engineer, and Pippa Greenway-Cross, Project Manager.. No EA representative was in attendance. HCC have undertaken a level survey and the EA are going to do a ditch survey and contact landowners where necessary. No timeframe has been given for this. A sump is due to be installed in School close at the end of March. Heavy rainfall last week led to the pond filling up but it drained relatively quickly. Chair to ask Mrs Scrivener for a further update.
	RW

	
	Update on Highways Issues. 

All repairs on potholes on main road have been undertaken but these are of poor quality jet-patching  and will not last. The repair to the car park in Lidl is apparently of extremely high quality – in stark contrast. 

It was reported that the School has formally relinquished ownership of the old kitchen and have suggested that it is given over to the village. HCC Estates are now involved and we await a decision from them. 

The solution implemented to eliminate flooding at the bottom of Conholt Hill appears not to have worked and dutring the recent heavy rainfall surface water washed into the front garden of the landowner. Chair is to talk to landowner again.

Matters Arising

It had been confirmed that it is entirely legal to park on the road of  The Dell providing it is not within 10 from the junction. Inconsiderate parking is an issue – especially where 2 cars park directly opposite one another thus narrowing the highway considerably. Some parishioners have complained about this to Cllr Watkins. If they have parked legally we can do no more than to have a friendly word if we know who the vehicle belongs to.

The tree at Poplars farmyard has had a second expert opinion confirming it is diseased. Cllr Nicoll has informed the owner but has not had a reply. It lies within the Conservation but due to the disease it would pose no problem to get TVBC to agree to fell it if required. Enforcement action could be taken if necessary. Cllr Nicoll to speak to owner. 

A letter is still to be sent congratulating the Chair of Governors for the Xmas lunch provided for the School children.

The WI have a copper beech tree they wish to plant in commemoration of 100 years of the WI. The pond would appear to be the obvious site but all neighbours would need to be consulted as the leaf fall will be considerable. Cllr Nicoll to speak to neighbours.
	RW

PN

RW

PN

	
	Correspondence

An email had been received from TVBC Planning enforcement regarding the new access at  Burydena Cottages. No enforcement action is to be taken as it is believed that the new access has slightly better visibility than the original and is therefore deemed safer despite the unlawful nature of the development of the verge as no planning permission was granted.

A parishioner had raised the issue of registering the pub as a community asset. The council ahd considered this but had not made the registration as it understood there would need to be an intention for it or a community group to buy the asset.

The SLR that was believed to be stolen was in fact found in a hedge. The insurance claim has been made so it is understood that the Tangley clerk will inform the insurance company so they can advise what we should do with it. It is a matter of conjecture as to whether the fact that the 30mph sign has been removed is connected.

The Chairman aired an idea he had had that the various village assets are not getting sufficient use. He suggested maybe a letter drop/flyer advertising what is on offer.  Various FOCUS adverts could also do with re-vamping. To be discussed further at the next meeting.
	

	
	Councillor Reports

Cllr Knight shared the Andover Neighbourcare leaflet. This is a relatively unknown local charity which provides, among other things, transport to hospitals and doctors relatively cheaply. Leaflet to be placed in FOCUS to adverise service more widely and also promote it at the Coffee morning. 

Cllr Knight was given authorisation to purchase specialised wipes to be used with the manequins he has obtained to use in CPR training sessions.

Cllr Perry reported that the Coffee Club is celebrating the Queens official 90th birthday with a special lunch. The Coffee Club organisers wished to give the school children a souvenir gift. Clerk to purchase 100 medals as per the sample provided.

A charity walk and lunch will take place on 7th May. £10 to enter.

Cllr Watkins reported a telephone scam puproting to provide cheaper energy and expressed concern at a recent leaflet that he received which appeared to be from the NHS but was in fact from a political party.

Cllr Drury reported that the School are working hard to jointly organise the fete on june 25th. There is to be an exhibition of gowns in the church to celebrate the Queens birthday and a series of coffee mornings to raise funds for this. 

Cllr Nicoll confirmed that all remedial work had been carried out on the trees had been carried out. He also confirmed that the School have organised for a hot air balloon to appear at the fete and the cost of this had been covered by sponsors. The temporary Headteacher is doing a great job but there is a national shortage of teachers and finding a permanent replacement is proving extremely difficult. The notion of having a CPR session in School was met with approval. 

Cllr Smith announced his decision to retire from the Council after 25 years. He was thanked for his service by the Chairman. Clerk to begin the process of co-option.

Footpaths 

The issue of dog fouling on Church Path remains as bad as ever. It was requested that the School speak to parents. One idea is to place flags on “piles”

Potholes near Heath Pantation along Rockmor Lane are still awaiting repair. Cllr Rolt is trying to get these fixed.


	MK

KN

KN

PN JD

	 
	Planning

The sub committee had reviewed 16/00379/FULLN ancillary building to replace shed Bank Cottage VD. No comment

The full committee reviewed 16/00425/TREEN. Tree maintenance at Deers Leap VD. No comment.

16/00197/FULLN. Haydown VD. Amendment to plans. No comment.

16/00559/FULLN. Gratwicke House Linkenholt. 2 storey extension and modification to house. No comment.

The council had been advised that the proposal to demolish the garage in Back Lane and replace it with a house will go to appeal.

The Chairman had met with a property developer who is working for a local landowner who is looking to rationalise his land. At the moment it is an idea gathering process with no firm proposal on any site. The landowner is very sensitive to the village’s needs.

No comment was made in regard to an application to allow Charlton Surgery to dispense.

Finance

TVBC had submitted a quote for grass cutting for 2016 / 2017. It was agreed to try and source another quote from the company cutting the School grass.

Invoices to be authorised: 

Clerk Q4 salary £501.28

HMRC tax £66.49

VDPFA £9091.60 MUGA VAT refund

VDPFA £314.06 VAT refund

VDPFA £476.51 maintenance
TVBC £470.41 grass cutting

Arborcare £1500 tree maintenance
Tangley £425 SLR It was agreed that the SLR was not 100% reliable but that it did provide a useful deterrent.
Meeting finished 9.30pm. 

Date of next meeting: 9th May 2016 Annual Parish Meeting followed by ordinary meeting.
	KN
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